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ANNUAL CONGREGATIONAL MEETING 

January 29, 2023 
 

Grace Lutheran Church 
Fremont, Ohio 

 
 
  
Meeting Arrangements: 
 The business meeting will begin at 9:00 a.m. in  the sanctuary.   
 This meeting can be attended In person or via ZOOM. 
   

 
 
 
 

 Please Note:  The reports of the Pastors, Church Council, Auxiliaries,  
   Treasurer, The Proposed Budget for 2023, and the Proposed 
   Resolutions for the 2023 Annual Congregational Meeting are 
   printed for you in this Annual Report.  Please study the Annual  
   Report carefully. 
 
   It will be helpful to you to have this copy in front of you during
   the Congregational Meeting. 
 
 
 
 
 

MISSION STATEMENT: 
 The mission of Grace Lutheran Church is to “Present the Light of Christ” 
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EXCUTIVE COMMITTEE 

    President   Jerry Moses 
    Vice-President  Nelda Bauer 
    Secretary   Judy Overmyer 
    Treasurer   Ruthann House 
      
 
 

TERM ENDING 2023 
    Ruthann House  Beth Muffler 
    Ed Muffler   Tanya Schling 
 
 

 
TERM ENDING 2024 

    Annette Fisher  Judy Overmyer 
    Jerry Moses   Cindy Scranton** 
   **Cindy Scranton resigned.  RaeAnn Cooper will fulfill this term 

 
 

TERM ENDING 2025 
    Nelda Bauer   John Burmeister 
    David Cooper   Bill Auxter 

 
 
 
 

STANDING COMMITTEE CHAIRPERSONS 
  Christian Missions/Outreach Committee  Annette Fisher 
  Christian Worship Committee   Cindy Scranton 
  Christian Property Committee   David Cooper 
  Christian Stewardship Committee   Tanya Schling 
  Christian Youth/Growth Committee   Ed Muffler 
 
   
 
 
 
Standing Committees meet monthly at a time designated by that Committee. 
 
Church Council meets the second Monday of each month at 7:30 p.m.  
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ANNUAL MEETING 

 
GRACE LUTHERAN CHURCH 

 
JANUARY 29, 2023 

 
 
 

 
Business Meeting ………….…………………………………………………………………………………………………..…...9:00 a.m. 

 
 

1. OPENING DEVOTIONS 
 
 
2. 2022 CONGREGATIONAL MINUTES…………………………………………………………..…………..………………page 6 
 
 
3. REPORTS 
 A.  Pastoral Staff 
  1)  Pastor Mark Bogen, Intentional Interim…………………………………………………………....page 9 
 
  2)  Maureen Pump………………………………………………………………………………………………page 11 
 
  3)  Pastor Paul Bailie, LIFT…………………………………………………………………………………..page 13 
   
  4)  Pastoral Acts Report……………………………………………………………………………………….page 16 
  
 B.  Church Council 
  1)  President……………………………………………………………………………………………………….page 17 
 
  2)  Christian Mission/Outreach Committee…………………………………………………………..page 18 
 
  3)  Christian Youth/Growth Committee………………………………………………………………..page 19 
   a) Youth Minister..…………………………………………………………………………………….page 21 
   b) Noah’s Ark Preschool……………………………………………………………......................page 23 
      
  4)  Christian Worship Committee ………………………………………………………………………..page 24 
   a) Director of Music………………………………………………………………………………... .page 25 
    b) Altar Guild…………………………………………………………………………..……………....page 26 
 
  5)  Christian Stewardship Committee…………………………………………………………………..page 27 
 
  6)  Christian Property Committee……………………………………………………………………….page 28 
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 C.  Auxiliaries of Grace Lutheran Church 
  1)  Grace Lutheran Church Women (GLCW)……………………………………………..……….page 29 
   
  2)  Radio Ministry………………………….………………………………………………………..……….page 31 
   
  3)  Soup Kitchen...………………………………………………………………………………..…………..page 32 
 
 D.  Endowment Board………………………………………………………………………………………………...page 33 
 
 
4. FINANCIAL REPORTS 
 A.  Noah’s Ark Preschool………………………………………………………………………………...………..…page 35 
  
 B.  Grace Lutheran Church………………………………………………………………………………….pages 36 - 42 
 
 
5. RESOLUTIONS 
 A.  Resolution #1  -  Church Budget……………….…………………………………………………………....page 43 
    - Vote taken by Ballot 
  
 B.  Resolution #2  -  Church Volunteers………………………………………………………………............page 43 
 
 C.  Resolution #3 - Church Staff…………..…..……………………………………………………..…………....page 43 
     
 
 
6. L.I.F.T.   Operating Agreement ………………………………………………………………………………....pages 44 - 52 
 -  Re-approval   
   
 

7. AMENDMENT to Constitution/Bylaws……………………………………………………………………………..page 53 
 
 
 
8.  ELECTIONS 
 A.  Endowment Board   
  -  Re-election to 2 year term 
   Lori Wise 
   Matt Moss 
 
  
 
9.  ADJOURNMENT 
 A.  Closing Prayer 
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Interim Pastor 

  
 

“I thank my God every time I remember you, 4constantly praying with joy in every one of my prayers for 
all of you, 5because of your sharing in the gospel from the first day until now. 6I am confident of this, that 
the one who began a good work among you will bring it to completion by the day of Jesus Christ.” 

Philippians 1:3-6 
  

It has been a privilege to continue to serve at Grace during 2022.  By the time you read this, I will have    
begun my 20th month as your interim pastor. 
 
My focus as your interim pastor in 2021 was on the formation of a Transition Team that sought input from 
the congregation to create the Ministry Site Profile, the document that explains Grace to a potential    
pastoral candidate, and the formation of  the Call Committee, which has the task of reviewing and        
evaluating Rostered Leader Profiles, interviewing those deemed suitable candidates, and eventually       
recommending one to the congregation to vote to call as your next senior pastor. 
 
The Call Committee was appointed at the December 2021 Council meeting, and has functioned for almost 
the entirety of 2022. They have received a limited number of candidate profiles, have interviewed several, 
and as yet have not settled on a candidate that the Call Committee deems a good fit for Grace, and who is 
willing to continue the process toward a call to Grace as your next pastor.  Under the excellent leadership 
of Call Committee Chairperson Kristen Lindsay, this committee will deliver to the congregation the very 
best candidate. 
 
In the meantime, one of my focus areas has been continued development of the congregation’s                
stewardship by working with the Grace Stewardship Team and GSB Fundraising. 
 
In five Zoom meetings from January through May of 2022, the Stewardship Team participated in a          
learning track called "Storytelling & Communications" led by Mitzi Schafer from GSB. Mitzi emphasized to 
us the difference between “deposits” and “withdrawals.” 

A relationship deposit looks like listening to your members, inspiring them, helping them see 
how their generosity changes lives, and showing gratitude. It means creating a “join me” culture 
so partnership is formed and cultivated. 

In the reverse, a relationship withdrawal sounds like we need, we don’t have enough of, if more 
people would, show up for this “whatever.” 

Mitzie says the ideal balance between deposits and withdrawals is 80-20 -- 80% deposits and 20%           
withdrawals. Most organizations have this reversed -- 20% deposits and 80% withdrawals. To help us move 
toward this ideal, Mitzie encouraged us to evaluate our communications (newsletters, emails, letters), 
and to form a team that will interview Grace members to learn from them what Grace has meant to them 
and how it has changed or benefited their lives.  
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So that’s what we have done - hopefully you have noticed the “Grace Stories” that have been appearing 
monthly.  We hope that these stories will contribute to increasing our percentage of deposits versus 
withdrawals. 

This year our Stewardship campaign “Live Simply,” which we have just completed, generated a few less 
intent cards, but an increase of $12,000 of planned giving for 2023. 

Another project that I have worked on this year is the creation of a new congregational photo directory.  
Grace member Dave Casperson has generously donated his professional photography skills to              
photograph members and families of Grace.  Most of you who sat for photography with Dave have        
received your digital images.  It will be our goal in early 2023 to put the photos together with contact        
information into a directory that can be shared with the congregation. 

As an interim pastor, I can attest to the value of a photo directory in putting names and faces together in 
my interim congregations.  Your new photo directory will be a welcome resource for your newly called 
pastor. 

I don’t know how much longer that I will be serving as your interim pastor, but be assured of this: I have 
enjoyed and appreciated the ministry we have shared together here at Grace, with the excellent and hard 
working staff, and faithful leaders and members.  

You have supported me strongly and generously, and for that I am most thankful. Allow me to repeat the 
words of Paul quoted above: “I am confident of this, that the one who began a good work among you 
will bring it to completion by the day of Jesus Christ.” 
 
 

Your friend in Christ, 

Pastor Mark Bogen 
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Lay Associate Minister/ 

Synodically Authorized Minister 
 

PROJECTS CURRENT AND COMPLETED 

Continue to serve as the Synodical Authorized Minister for St. Mark and Grace (SAM) 

Attended monthly SAM meetings 

Serve on the LIFT Executive Board 

Continue with Good Mornings with Moe. A morning devotional 5 days a week 

Led a monthly prayer group through July 

Worked with Pastor Mark on Lenten services 

Attend Eastern Conference meetings 

Continue to lead Spousal Grief Support Group 

Act as Noah’s Ark board as secretary 

Set up the All-Saints Day table with the help of Jim Post 

Attend the LIFT Leadership Meetings 

Lead in the Book Study group in person and virtual (Book Worms)  

Act as one of the managers of Church Face Book page 

Continue to oversee the My Brother’s Keeper ministry 

Continue to act as worship leader 

Led 3-4 Bible studies each week 

Contact hospital 1 time each week 

Review Welcome Cards 

Preached 38 sermons 

Conducted 11 funerals 

Conducted 3 baptisms 

Conducted 1 wedding 

Co-ordinated the Love in Action Ministry 

Act as staff representative to Missions/Outreach Committee 

Attended LIFT gatherings 

Continue to lead a Juggling Act for women 

Keep up with our hospitalized, home bound and nursing home members. 

Attend Endowment Board meetings 

Attended Preaching workshop 

Participate on Stewardship Committee 

Participate on Worship Committee 

Interviewed and wrote 5 Grace Stories 

Organized and participated, with Linda Baumer, in the Fall Fest 

Organized and participated, with Linda Baumer, the Women’s Christmas Brunch  

Participated in LIFT Drive Through Ashes 
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(Lay Associate Minister/Synodical Authorized Minister continued.) 

Organized, along with Pastor Henry Seibert, and over see the Homebound Communion ministry 

Attended the Affirmations of Vows Service 

Attended The Festival of Homiletics online 

Organized and participated in 3 bicycle rides 

Organized and participate in Grace Gathers 

Celebrated 30 years in ministry here at Grace on September 15, 2022 

Thirty years have flown by since I started here at Grace. I came on as your part time Minister of             

Hospitality because of Pastor Paul Fuchs and Pastor Beth Wright Giller seeing something in me, I did not 

see in myself. I was not sure for the first few years if I wanted to continue to serve. I missed being a 

homemaker and mother. But God would not let me go and somehow kept me plugging along in         

ministry. Soon doors opened to me to move to full time and begin to teach, lead small groups and  

eventually preaching. I have never felt qualified, and, to this day, I have no doubt anything I accomplish, 

is by the power of God.  I don’t have any idea why God chose to use me in this way, but I am grateful to 

Him and to you, the members of Grace for your love and encouragement over all these years.  

Every now and then someone will ask me if I plan to retire. I guess it is a fair question since I will be 70 in 

January. I am not someone who has a bucket list or a list of things I want to accomplish before I die. I 

love my ministry and trust that when God wants me to retire, He will let me know.  

Until that time, I look forward to continuing to serve here and look forward to the future God has in 

store for Grace Church.  

 

 

God’s Peace and Love, 

Maureen Pump 

Lay Associate Minister/ Synodical Authorized Minister 
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L.I.F.T. Pastor 
 

 

LIFT (Living in Faith Together) is a unique collaboration of congregations working together in the 
Fremont area.  Our full member congregations are Emmanuel, Grace, St. mark, St. John’s and Trinity.  
Faith and Hayes Memorial are associate members.  Camino de Vida is a developing worshipping           
community.  LIFT is primarily sustained by contributions from member congregations.  Pastoral leaders 
from the congregations gather monthly for collaboration and collegiality.  The LIFT Board meets               
bi-monthly and consists of two lay people from each full member congregation: 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

LIFT has a full-time pastor and three part-time employees: 
Pastor Paul Bailie, LIFT Pastor 
Annie Garcia, Bridge of Hope Coordinator 
Doug Morris, Treasurer 
Rebecca Myers, Ministry Assistant  
 
 

To reflect on LIFT’s activities of the past year, I highlight some of our life together, using as a framework 
the list of five mission priorities from our mission statement. I admit that many of our ministries overlap 
into several of these categories.  

Present in our community  
This spring, LIFT was invited to sponsor a backpack food program at Lutz Elementary. This is an exciting 
chance to partner in the community and meet some real hunger needs—filling gaps for kids to eat on the 
weekends when there is no school lunch program. We send a backpack home on weekends with some 
healthy snacks and food that kids can prepare on their own. School staff identifies students with food 
insecurity issues at home. An active team of volunteers organizes food donations and assembles the 
backpacks, and delivers them to Lutz.  
 
Bridge of Hope (Puente de Esperanza) is a LIFT ministry that operates a food pantry housed at Hayes  
Memorial United Methodist as well as offering outreach and support to local migrant worker                 
communities. A community garden at Hayes complements and supplements food pantry donations. 
  
 

Pr. Paul Bailie, LIFT Pastor 
Pr. Mark Bogen, Grace 
Colleen Carmack, St. Mark 
Norma Elmer, Emmanuel 
Michelle Englehart, Trinity 
Jan Harris, Grace 
Steve Hottinger, St. John’s 
Pr. Tim Miller, Faith  
Eugene Nehls, Emmanuel 

Pr. Mary Carmen Padilla, Camino de Vida 
Maureen Pump, Grace 
Wendy Ritzman, St. Mark 
Sara Sherick, St. John’s 
Pr. Dennis Wansitler, Emmanuel 
Robin Weickert, Trinity 
Pr. Matthew Wheeler, St. John’s 
Pr. Joshua Wynn, Hayes 
Traci Zoller, Trinity  
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(LIFT Pastor continued.) 

LIFT hosted the Great Hymns of Faith Choral Event on November 13, 2022 at 4:00 PM at Grace               
Lutheran Church. Noted musical director Michael Shirtz conducted the assembled choir. This year's 
theme was "Thankful, Grateful, Blessed." 
 
Witnessing to God's love  
Worship is LIFT’s primary way of proclaiming God’s love. Rather than taking people away from their 
home congregations on Sundays for LIFT worship, we have started to have worship services together 
for events not on Sunday mornings. 
• Drive-in Epiphany worship 
• Ashes to Go 
• Blessing of the Animals 
 
Students and leaders from several LIFT congregations gather to learn key aspects of the Christian 
faith. Students affirmed their baptismal promises in the rite of Confirmation on Pentecost Sunday, 
June 6, in their respective congregations. For 2022-23, families have two different options for classes: 9 
AM at Grace on the 1st and 3rd Sundays of the month or 12 PM at St. John’s on the 2nd & 4th Sundays 
of the month. In our 2-year cycle, this will be our Bible year. Our curriculum will be based on a resource 
called Manna and Mercy. 
 
LIFT’s Vacation Bible School, Compassion Camp, was held at St. John’s from July 11-14. 
 
This Advent we invited folks from our congregations to share some Advent thoughts and compiled a 
devotional resource, My Favorite Things: Advent Stories from LIFT. 
 
Trinity Lutheran Church has voted to dissolve as a congregation. A final celebration of ministry was 
held outdoors on the former site of Trinity on June 26. 
 
Hearing the needs  
LIFT has a Mercy Fund, which is available to help provide assistance to individuals in crisis situations. 
 
A Blue Christmas service was held on December 19, recognizing that the holiday season can be a           
difficult time for people experiencing loss or grief.  
 
Serving our neighbor 
In the spirit of loving our neighbor, LIFT hosted an autumn service project to rake leaves at the homes 
of people who are homebound/elderly on November 5 from 9-12, meeting at Grace to carpool to sites. 

 

LIFT hosted Breakfast in Bethlehem on Saturday, December 10, from 9-11 AM at St. John’s. This free 
event will feature storytelling, crafts, carnival-style games, prizes, and breakfast as we learn more 
about the birth of Jesus in Bethlehem. 
 
LIFT provides volunteer leadership for a weekly Protestant worship service at Spring Creek Nursing 
and Rehabilitation Center in Green Springs. 
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(LIFT Pastor continued.) 

 
 
 
Striving for justice 
LIFT hosted a Fremont Prayer Service for a Violent World at St. Mark (902 E. State) on May 31 to mark the 
one week anniversary of the shooting in Uvalde, Texas.  
 
LIFT also serves as the Fiscal Agent for Project LifeSaver a public safety program designed to protect and 
locate missing persons due to wandering.   
 
Around 40 people attended the All-LIFT meeting on July 25. With leadership from staff of the                    
Northwestern Ohio Synod, we discussed gifts and needs of our Fremont community. Another All-LIFT 
meeting is Saturday, January 28, from 9-11 to help focus’s LIFT’s vision for 2023. We’ll start planning some 
service, fellowship, and learning opportunities. 
 

 

Prayerfully submitted, 

Pastor Paul Bailie 
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*This number reflects the average attendance for In-person worship held January 5-March 15, and October 4-November 1, 2020. 
** This number reflects the average attendance gathered prior to the March 15 shutdown and includes numbers from scheduled 
Zoom events, etc. throughout the remainder of 2020. 
 

+This number reflects the average attendance for In-person worship held April 18—December 26, 2021.  Attendance numbers were 
not available for Drive-in Worship from January 3 through April 11, 2021. 
++This number reflects the average attendance gathered from scheduled in-person and online events throughout 2021 and 2022. 

++ 
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Dear members of Grace Lutheran Church, 
 
Serving on church council for the past 4 1/2  years has been an eye opening experience . 
One could sit in a pew  for years (as I have ) and never know or appreciate all of the hard work that goes 
into running our church . I am ever grateful to Linda Baumer and the staff and the volunteers that enable 
us to have the privilege to worship here at Grace . Without people stepping up to run sound ,assist with 
communion or usher or many of the other positions that our members fill ,we would not have the type of 
service we have grown accustomed to. 
 
Many thanks to Pastor Mark for sticking with us and making such an effort to get to know everyone here 
and for Maureen caring so much about us and our church .As our call committee searches diligently for 
the right candidate to lead us , we need to remember that the church will always be the people not the 
pastor . In the past 29 years I have attended and worshiped with many friends here and several pastors 
have come and gone and we the people are still here .  
 
Our congregation has endured many challenges over the years probably none as bad as covid.  It is         
refreshing to see our members start to extend a hand to share the peace once again as we become more 
comfortable . 
 
It was never my intention to be your council President until I had time in my life to give 100% . I was       
asked to be on council to serve on property committee because that is what I am comfortable with.      
Everyone has something to give. Please make it your goal to find out what it is that you can do at your 
church to make us a stronger congregation in 2023 
 
 
Respectfully, 
 

Jerry Moses, Jr. 

Council President  

Council President 
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Christian Outreach/Mission Committee 
 

 

At Large Member: Harry Aspacher, Barb Klohn, Becky Seibert, Connie Amor 

 

 
            assistance              

             assistance          
     Pantry,           

      Hunger,   
 

 
                

                 
            O ering.    

      Buddies,   
 

 
Upcoming Events planned for 2023 will include a Family Valentine’s Day party to take place in February. We will 
be assisting with the welcoming of a family into a home built by Habitat for Humanity. Grace Gathers will be 
meeting the third Thursday evening of the month at area venues. 
 

                
  

 

 

 
Respectfully submitted, 

     Annette Fisher 
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Christian Youth/Growth Committee 

 
Committee Members 
Ed Muffler 
Natalie Wilfong 
Kristen Smith 
 
The Youth/Growth Committee would like to thank all the children, parents, and volunteers for their help 
and involvement.  We pray for your continued support and encouragement of all our programs here at 
Grace.  
 

Faith Education 
 The Children’s Message, Children’s Bulletins and Kids Zone serve as the primary sources of faith 
education at Grace. Learning through games, crafts, and activities. As families attend church less             
frequently and our numbers decline, we can not support a traditional Sunday School program. This fall we 
held a 9/11 and Bible themed Rally Day. Here we kicked off our Journey Through the Bible program where 
families have the option to complete a short scavenger hunt for each book of the Bible.  
 

Confirmation 
Confirmation is being held with two options to attend. 9am at Grace or Noon at St. Johns. We are 

rotating the teaching between Pastor Mark Bogen, Pastor Paul Bailie, Pastor Matt Wheeler, and Heather 
Hawn. We confirmed four members in June and currently have 5 students from Grace in confirmation.  

 
First Communion Training 

We were finally able to have in person First Communion Training after two years due to COVID. A 
mini retreat was held for students and parents. Eight students received their first communion on Palm 
Sunday.  

 
Vacation Bible School 

2022 VBS was held with LIFT at St. John’s in July. It was one of the best VBS programs I have been 
a part of.  

2022 VBS Numbers 
Volunteers- 21 Students Registered- 47 

Students Attended- 44 (3 no shows, 1 family) 
Monday-35 
Tuesday-40 

Wednesday- 39 
Thursday- 23 

Curriculum- Illustrated Ministry's Compassion Camp 
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(Christian Youth/Growth Committee continued.) 

 
 
 

 
2022 Events 

 
Little Lutherans (Children Pre-K- Fifth) 
 Creativity Club Wednesday Nights    Royal Adventure Camp 
     (Online spring & in person fall)    Midnight Madness & Lego Derby 

Easter Extravaganza (with LIFT @ Grace)   Youth Led Service 
Parent’s Night Out (May, Sept, Nov)   Summer Park Tour 
Breakfast Club with Service Projects   Backpack Blessing 
Rally Day       Milkshake Meetup 
Fall Fest Lego Derby       
Breakfast in Bethlehem (with LIFT @ St. John’s) 
Christmas Program (27 students) 
  
   
 
Youth 
 Foodie Nights       Youth Group 
 *Youth Gathering Cancelled     Soup Bowl Auction 
 Senior Breakfast & Graduate Recognition   Easter Breakfast 
 Kayaking       Milkshake Meet up 
 5th Quarters (Football)     Bell Ringing for Salvation Army 
 Sponsored a family for Community Christmas 
 

*Youth and Children’s Activities were limited in 2022 due to lingering COVID concerns. 
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Additional Activities of Youth Director 

 
 ELCA Youth Ministry Conference in MN  Campus Ministry Efforts 
 Stained Glass Windows into PDFs for web  Churchwide Assembly 
 Attend LIFT Leaders Meetings   Fremont City Park Ambassadors 
 Maureen’s Monday Bible Study   Joy Circle Bible Studies and Events 
 Fremont City Schools Ace Mentoring  Sandusky County Resource Consortium  
 Speaker at Ace Mentoring Breakfast  Noah’s Ark Chapel Time 
 Boy/ Cub Scouts at Grace    Backpack Buddies 
 Fall Fest Planning     Schedule Acolytes 
 Assist with Photo directory 
 Craft &Crops to support Noah’s Ark & Soup Kitchen 
 NWOS Youth Discipleship Network Member 
 Event Calendar for School Year (Paper and Electronic)      
 *Donated leftover school supplies to Share and Care and Bridge of Hope 
  

Tech Support and Streaming 
 I continue to assist with the Livestreaming with the help of George Dupey, Riley, Madison, &     
Libby Hawn. This past year we have streamed the 7:45 service, Midweek Lent & Advent, Holy Week and 
Tom’s Concerts. I have also expanded my knowledge in the OBS streaming software and to set up        
multiple services in advance, saving time during Holy Week. I help transmit the Car Church service at the 
10 am service. This past year we have added new mounts for the cameras. Thanks to Rob Hawn for 3D 
printing and custom designing the mounts. Rob Hawn also donated his time and supplies for a Wi-Fi      
access point in the Lounge. Finally, the church has moved to rechargeable batteries in the sanctuary     
microphones.  
 

Fresh Expressions NWOS Innovative Leaders Academy 
 In February, I wrapped up my training in the Synod’s Innovative Leader’s Academy to learn about 
fresh expressions of faith and doing church in a new way. Thank you to Pastor Jody and the Synod for 
the opportunity to expand my knowledge and the courage to try church in a new way. I look forward to 
bringing fresh ideas to my work with Youth and Children’s Ministry. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Youth Minister 
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(Youth Minister continued.) 

 
 
 
 
A Note from the Youth & Children’s Minister 
  
 Thank you to all the parents and grandparents who bring their children to learn about Jesus and 
the word of God. I am blessed to be a part of their faith journey. I strive to bring them engaging activities 
to learn. As we evolve and the world changes around us, I look forward to continuing to share our faith 
with them. I love to watch them grow. They are a true gift from God.  
 

To the congregation, thank you so much for all your support. You & God help make a Youth        
and Children’s ministry possible. Thank you to all those willing to step in and volunteer and those who 
financially support our youth.  

 
To the staff, I’m glad I get to serve the people of our congregation alongside you. It is with your 

help that makes my job easier. Pastor Mark, you make coming to work fun and I thank you for your       
leadership during this time of transition.  

  
 

-Heather Hawn           

      Youth and Children’s Minister 
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Noah’s Ark Nursery School - 2022 

Noah’s Ark Preschool s year starts the Monday after Labor Day and ends the Friday before Memorial Day.  
The staff consists of the Administrator, Andrea Hirt, and the lead Teacher, Susan Sawdo.  We also have 
Chapel with, Heather Hawn and Music with, Tom Curry.  The children really enjoy their specials! 
 
We currently have our Noah’s Ark board meetings the second Tuesday of the month. The  We discuss any 
issues or concerns going on in the preschool.   We appreciate all our members that dedicate their time to 
help support this preschool.  We enjoy meeting with them and discussing what is currently going on at 
the Preschool and love to hear their input.   
 
We had a wonderful end to the school year in May with a fun graduation program for our children and 
their families.   We also had a Things That Go Show on June 11 with many of our families and people from 
the community attending. We had a great turn out of different vehicle’s including the police department, 
fire department, a Fremont City school bus, tractor, motorcycle, lawn mower and a side by side!  We had 
hot dogs, popcorn, water and cookies for everyone to enjoy!  We will definitely do that again!  
 
We are in full swing this year with seventeen kids enrolled currently!  All of our 3 year olds from last     
year came back this year for our 4 year old class, and we are very grateful for our wonderful families that 
returned.  We are also grateful for our new families joining us this year.  We have a great group of       
families.  
 
 Here at Noah’s Ark Preschool we love to have people from the community visit our classroom.   We       
had Mike Mezinger, from the fire station come and talk to the children about fire safely.  We also had 
mailman Sonny come and talk about the day and the life of a mailman.  We are planning on a visit from 
the Fremont Police department to talk with the children as well.    
 
This year I have been working hard on receiving grant money to help our Program! We purchased a very 
nice fence for the courtyard, so now our children have a nice outdoor space to run around in.  The        
children love going outside! With the grant money we will also be adding new technology to our class-
room. We are really looking forward to that.   
 
Our program strives to provide these children with a deep love for learning.  We love to make things fun 
and educational at the same time.  We are designed to meet a child’s social emotional well-being as well 
as preparing them for kindergarten.  We hope everyone enjoys the program and are happy with the       
direction it is going.  We will continue to work hard to get enrollment up and we hope our community is 
talking about the great things that are happening here a t Noah’s Ark Preschool. 
 

Sincerely,  

Andrea Hirt, Administrator  
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Christian Worship Committee 

 
 
 
 
Committee Members: Cindy Scranton, Chairperson 
    Judy Overmyer/Cindy Scranton, Secretary 
    Pastor Mark Bogen 
    Maureen Pump 
    Tom Curry 
    Becky Seibert 
 
 
 
 
Our meetings are held the first Wednesday of the month at 1:00 p.m. 
 
The main focus is the worship service  -  liturgy, music, etc. 
 
We have tried to incorporate some different things in the services this past year. 
 
Feel free to contact any of the committee members with your questions or concerns. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 

Cindy Scranton 

Chairperson 
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I serve as the Director of Music/Organist at Grace Lutheran Church.  As director, I oversee the music       
program.  My duties include playing the three weekend worship services and directing the choirs and          
instrumentalists. 
 
We, unfortunately, have lost several members this year from our choirs due to health problems.  We hope 
these are temporary set-backs, but would welcome any of you to come join us in both the Chancel Choir 
and/or Bells of Grace.  The bell choir should have 11 ringers to be a complete choir, but can play with              
fewer ringers. 
 
We praise God for the dedication of the ones who week after week come to rehearsal and come to play 
or sing God’s praises on Sunday morning. 

  

Respectfully submitted, 

Thomas Curry, Director of Music 

Director of Music 
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The Altar Guild is a ministry of “quiet service.” It is behind the scenes, but a most critical act of service to 
the church. Altar Guild members are servants of God’s people as well as servants of God.  
 
The Altar Guild is responsible for tasks such as: Preparing the altar, Laying out the vestments and vessels 
for worship, Setting the table with the elements (bread and wine) to be administered during communion, 
Laundering and ironing altar and worship linens, polishing brass and silver, filling candles and various   
other tasks, Ensuring the altar is dressed in the proper color of the day, Cleaning up after services and  
either preparing for another service or “closing down” for the day 
 

The Altar Guild’s tasks have a profound impact on the life of the church. The beauty of altar guild work 
has true theological value. It says something about how we care for what we do as well as how we care 
for people. It tells us that every detail has significance, and every task is important. 

 
During the past year, the service of Altar guild members continued to maintain the oil-filled candles        
and changing the paraments according to the season of the church calendar. We resumed serving       
communion by individual cup and wafer. Pre-prepared individual wine/wafer sealed cups continue to be 
offered for those who wish to commune in the pew and for those attending car church.  
 
New light-weight communion trays were purchased this past year along with moving from rounds of 
bread to wafers making it easier and more efficient for serving communion. The existing candelabras will 
undergo some much-needed repair and updating in the coming months.  
 
We thank the men and women who have served this past year. We praise God with our service and invite 
all who are willing to serve the Lord in this capacity. There are many ways to serve.  Some of which are 
preparing communion, changing the paraments as the church calendar dictates and keeping the candles 
in good working order. You are welcome to be a part of this quiet way of service. Service on altar guild is 
flexible to your schedule, serving either in preparation or conclusion of worship. You will be paired with 
an existing member and work in teams. This is a great opportunity to work with your son or daughter and 
a wonderful family experience in service. Please contact the church office or any Altar Guild member for 
any questions or to volunteer.   
 

 

Respectfully submitted,  

      Becky Seibert  

Altar Guild 2022 
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Committee Members:  Tanya Schling, Chairperson 
                                           Bill Auxter 
                                           Pr. Mark Bogen 
                                           Ed Muffler 
                                           Maureen Pump 
                                           Becky Seibert 
 
“As each has received a gift, use it to serve one another” 1 Peter 4:10 
 
The Christian Stewardship Committee encourages the spiritual gifts of generosity and service in the    
congregation, by developing and carrying out a year-round stewardship ministry.  This includes              
stewardship education and inspiration, an annual pledge campaign, any capital campaigns as authorized 
by Council, encouragement of bequests and major gifts of the people, managing the church membership 
list, and seeking to maintain current members for Christ and his church. 
 
During the summer months, we began planning our stewardship education program and annual pledge 
campaign, and put together a schedule of events. 
 
At our October 22-23 services, we started a four-week stewardship emphasis for our congregation called 
Live Simply.  We learned how to become more generous givers and faithful stewards as we explored 
what it meant to live simply as we follow Jesus, face the truth, act together, and share enough.  During 
the November 12-13 services, we distributed the Live Simply packets to those in attendance.  Between the 
Sunday services we gathered in the dining room for a time of simple morning refreshments and a time to 
talk with one another about what Grace means to us.  For those unable to attend, they received their 
packets via mail. 
 
Each packet contained an “intent card” for giving in 2023.  The congregation has responded generously!  
An intent to increase in giving over the previous year was indicated on many of the cards.  Participation in 
Simple Giving (automatic giving) continues to grow as a convenient way to make your contributions.   
 
Our committee will continue to research resources to build a culture of generosity program tailored to 
the needs of Grace Lutheran Church. 
 
As we close 2022, we will focus on serving our mission of “presenting the light of Christ”. 
 
 

 

Respectfully submitted,  

     Bill Auxter 

 

Christian Stewardship Committee 
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Christian Property Committee 

Committee Members:  John Burmeister 
      David Cooper 
      Jerry Moses, Jr. 
 
The Property Committee maintains and upgrades the property of Grace Lutheran Church.  Our              
property is beautiful and full of history that requires regular upkeep and at times significant projects.  
Your Property Committee is also responsible for contracts that provide insurance, electric, and natural 
gas for the church.  The committee encourages your ideas and concerns on how we may improve our 
property.  You are welcome to provide feedback and input during our committee meetings held on the 
second Monday of each month at 6:30 p.m. located in the kitchen. 
 
COMPLETED PROJECTS FOR 2022  

• Worked with Jim Post and Linda Baumer to facilitate general maintenance. 

• Gregg Kinsey and Jim Post maintained church lawn and landscape eliminating the need for a lawn 
service. 

• Courtyard green space leveled and seeded 

• Added stone to landscape areas next to front steps 

• Midwest maintenance completed work projects (building maintenance, step repairs) remaining 
from 2021 

• Courtyard gate installed per preschool license guidelines 
 
Continued preventative maintenance will insure this beautiful church will stand the test of time. 
 
FUTURE PROJECTS (not in priority order) 
• Smoke detection for entire facility 
• Revisit air conditioning project 
• Kitchen and choir room water infiltration (evaluate how to repair) 
• Security upgrades (cameras, video Doorbell etc.) 
• Update Narthex restroom or examine possibility of converting coatroom to 2 restrooms 
• Remodel restrooms off of dining area downstairs 
• Seal and restripe all parking lots 
• LED sign for main parking lot 
• Review all other backlog projects from past years 
 
Thank you to all who have given your time and energy in 2022.  We ask that you continue to donate 
your time and talents making Grace a welcome place of worship. 
 
Using the pink envelopes marked “Building for Our Future” or donations specified, are essential to 
maintain the proper upkeep of our beautiful facility. 
 

David Cooper, Chairman, Property Committee 
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President:    Jan Harris 
Secretary:    
Treasurer:  Janet Dorr 
Mission Action -   
  Project Day/ 
  Lutheran World Relief:    Connie Wasserman 
 
 
The mission statement for the women of the ELCA: 
 To mobilize women to act boldly on their faith in Jesus Christ. 
 
 
GLCW is made up of the GLCW Board and Joy Circle.  The Board meets throughout the year as needed.  
Joy Circle meets monthly on the third Tuesday for Bible study and fellowship.  Joy Circle is a great 
group of women, has approximately 15 members, and will always welcome new members. 
 
Project Day volunteers meet on the first and third Mondays each month at 9 a.m., February through 
May; and September through December.    The Project Day Ladies continue creating beautiful quilts, 
which are put on display in the Sanctuary on Thankoffering Weekend in September.  These quilts, along 
with the donated items for health, baby, and school kits, are then packed and shipped for Lutheran 
World Relief.  We thank you all for your continued support with this ministry.    
 
All women of Grace Lutheran Church are invited to participate in all functions.  We are always looking 
to increase the number of women involved in GLCW activities. 
 
GLCW continues to support the ministries of Grace Lutheran Church, our community, and our world by 
donating time, talents, and financial support as we are able.  If there is a need, we try to find the means 
to help make our world a better place by loving our neighbors  -  those both near and far. 
 
Our wish for 2023:  Please consider getting involved with the GLCW family.  All are welcome to come 
and be a part of GLCW; using your hands to do God’s work. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 

Jan Harris, GLCW President 

 
 

GLCW - Grace Lutheran Church Women 
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GLCW - Treasurer’s Report 2022 
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The Radio Ministry for Grace Lutheran Church continues to play a role in providing different                
alternatives for individuals to experience church worship services. 
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Les Widmer 

Men in Mission Radio Ministry 
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2022 was a great year for the Soup Kitchen.  God enabled us to help meet the nutritional needs of our 
community.  
 
 I am reminded of things I learned growing up in church.  Jesus in His ministry time on earth, most often 
met the physical needs of individuals first.  If they were ill, He would heal them.  If they were hungry, He 
fed them.  He actively sought out the lowly, the unloved, the outcast.  He did not send them away; He 
drew them in, and He loved them.  
 
 At the Soup Kitchen, we strive to do the same.  We welcome everyone.  Most importantly, I pray that the 
compassion of Christ is our foundation. 
 
We are truly blessed. 
 

 

Serving our God and community, 

Nancy Mae Ewing  

Soup Kitchen Manager 

Soup Kitchen 
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Endowment Board - 2022 
 

Richard Bauer, elected by the Congregation 
Mark Bogen Interim Pastor (ex-officio) 

Ruth Ann House, appointed by Church Council 
Barry Luse, Vice Chair, appointed Investment Advisor 

Al Mehlow, Chair, elected by the Congregation 
Matt Moss, Secretary, elected by the Congregation 
Maureen Pump, Lay Associate Minister (ex-officio) 

Bill Wingard, Treasurer, appointed Legal Representative 
Lori Wise, elected by the Congregation 

 
The Endowment Fund was established in response to the blessings and abundance of gifts provided to 
Grace Evangelical Lutheran Church.  The Endowment Fund recognizes the need to extend the Life,        
Mission, and Outreach of the Church through financial support to the congregation, the community, and 
worldwide organizations.  Contributions are received for investment and the return on those investments 
is used for a variety of activities.  The disbursements for 2022 follow: 
 
    $33,500 LIFT – supports LIFT pastor, Camino de Vida, and Bridge of Hope 

      3,750 Lutheran Home Society - senior living, youth care and outpatient services            
           4,500  Lutheran Social Services - assistance and counseling programs   

         1,800 Mexico City Missionary - support Pastor Brondos in Mexico City   
            500 Disciple Celebration 
                                                                               
Additionally, a maximum of $125,000 in matching contributions for the Capital Campaign (Preserving Our 
Past and Embracing Our Future) were approved in 2019.  Given the uncertainty resulting from COVID-19 
and the recent challenges in achieving the Church’s normal operating budget, endowment funds have 
not yet been provided for any capital campaign projects.   
 
 
 

Al Mehlow, Chair 

Endowment Board - 2021 
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RESOLUTION #1 – CHURCH BUDGET 
 

Whereas, the Executive Committee and the Church Council have proposed a budget for the 2023 calendar 
year after careful review, discussion, and prayer; and 
 
Whereas, the input of the Congregation has been sought; 
 
Therefore, be it resolved that the 2023 Proposed Budget be adopted at this Congregational  Meeting, and 
that we, as Grace Lutheran Church and its individual members, respond faithfully and responsibly with our 
offerings so that this budget may be met. 

 
 

 
 

RESOLUTION #2 – CHURCH VOLUNTEERS 
 

Whereas, this Congregation depends upon its people to share their time, energy, and enthusiasm to        
advance the ministry of the Church and its mission; and  
 
Whereas, these people deserve our acknowledgment, appreciation, and respect; 
 
Therefore, be it firmly resolved that we thank our many volunteers for their gracious hours of service, 
which have contributed to the ministry of Grace Lutheran Church in education, music, youth, worship, 
evangelism, property, finance, and office administration during the 2022 calendar year. 

 
 
 

 
RESOLUTION #3 – CHURCH STAFF 

Whereas, the following individuals have sought to serve their Lord through their work at Grace Lutheran 
Church, Noah’s Ark Preschool, and LIFT, as paid staff members:  and 
 
Whereas, our congregation should acknowledge and appreciate their efforts; 
 
Therefore, be it resolved that we extend our sincere gratitude to all members of these staffs for their 
faithfulness and dedication for the 2022 calendar year.  They are, as named below, 
 

Pr. Paul Bailie, Linda Baumer, Pr. Mark Bogen, Tom Curry, Tricia Dabrunz, Nancy Ewing, Kaitlyn 
Fisher, Michaelle Goodman, Heather Hawn, Andrea Hirt, Gregg Kinsey,  Doug Morris,  Jim Post,      
Susan Sawdo, Maureen Pump,  Heather Tullis. 
 
And be it further resolved that we acknowledge with gratitude the efforts of the following people 
who served on the staff of Grace and whose time of service came to an end during 2022:  Heather 
Tullis. 

 
 And be it further resolved that we continue to support, pray for, and work in partnership together as a 
Congregation and church staff to the Glory of Jesus Christ our Lord. 
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AMENDMENT TO CONTSITUTION/BYLAWS   
Chapter 11 CONGREGATIONAL OFFICERS 
 
 
Chapter 11 
CONGREGATIONAL OFFICERS 
C11.01. The officers of this congregation shall be a president, vice-president, secretary, treasurer,       

financial secretary and assistant financial secretary. 
  a. Duties of the officers shall be specified in the bylaws. 
 b. The officers shall be voting members of the congregation. 
 c. Officers of this congregation shall serve as the Executive Committee of the Council and shall be voting 

members of the Congregation Council. 
 d.The Congregation Council elects its officers, and they shall be selected from the elected membership 

of the Congregation Council.   
AMENDED TO READ: 
C11.01.         The officers of this congregation shall be a president, vice-president, secretary, and treasurer. 
    
  d.  The Congregation Council shall elect its president, vice-president, and secretary. 
  e.  The Congregation Council shall appoint a member of the congregation to serve as Treasurer for a 
  two (2) year term.  The member may be reappointed for subsequent two (2) year terms as agreed 
  upon by both parties. 
 
 
BYLAWS 
C11.01.01. Duties of Officers 

a. The president shall preside over meetings of the Congregation Council and of the congregation. 
b. The vice-president shall preside in the absence of the president.  The vice-president, upon the          

completion of his/her one-year term, will succeed to the office of President. 
c. The secretary shall keep the minutes of the Congregation Council and of the congregation and shall  

preserve its archives. 
d. The treasurer shall be bonded and shall be custodian of all funds of the congregation; and shall disburse 

all such funds in accordance with the decisions of the congregation or the Congregation Council. 
e. The financial secretary and assistant financial secretary shall be responsible for the receiving of the 

offerings, for the tabulating of the same and for depositing the funds. 
f. These officers shall comprise the Executive Committee.  The Executive Committee shall serve as the  

legal and fiduciary officers of the congregation.  The committee will manage the general fund and all 
designated church funds, develop the annual budget, and guide in financial matters as necessary.  The 
committee will serve as the congregation’s personnel committee. 

g. These officers, the Executive Committee, shall meet monthly so as to assure responsible leadership and 
mission in the life of the congregation.  Vacancies on the Executive Committee shall be filled by the Con-
gregation Council. 

 
AMENDED 
C11.01.01 e DELETE. No longer applicable. 
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(continued.) 

 

 

Chapter 12 
CONGREGATION COUNCIL 
C12.01. The voting membership of the Congregation Council of the congregation shall consist of the Pastors  
 (full-time) and twelve (12) members of the congregation.  The twelve (12) members from the congregation
  shall be elected to a three (3) year term.  One third of the Congregation Council membership will be elected 
 annually. 
  a.  The Executive Committee of the Congregation Council will consist of four (4) officers:  President,  
        Vice-President, Treasurer, and Secretary.         
  b.  In addition to these officers, two (2) Financial Secretaries will be appointed from the     
       Congregation Council.  The eight (8) members of the Congregation Council not serving on the Executive 
       Committee will be assigned to standing committees. 
 
AMENDED TO READ: 
C12.01.   b.  The eight (8) members of the Congregation Council not serving on the Executive Committee will be 
          assigned to standing committees. 
 

 


